
A regular meeting of the Shoshone Municipal Water Joint Powers Board was held at its Water Treatment Plant, January 13, 2014, at 10:00 a.m.



PRESENT:
Craig Sorenson, Don Richards, Jim Mentock, Steve Miller, 
Jim 


Jim Hillberry, and J.R. Gonzales.
                ABSENT:    Bryan Lee                
                ALSO PRESENT: Craig Barsness, Dave Midthun, and Susanne Lee

Minutes
Chairman Miller called the meeting to order at 10:00 a.m. by asking for approval of the minutes of the December 9, 2013 board meeting.  Don Richards made a motion to approve the minutes of the December 9, 2013 board meeting as printed.  Second by Jim Hillberry. AYE:  Board Members:  Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, Hillberry, and Gonzales.  NAY: none. Motion carried.
Bills List
A list of the bills was presented.  Chairman Miller asked for approval of the January 13, 2014 bills list totaling $ 63,069.38.  There was brief discussion regarding the bills. Jim Hillberry made a motion to approve the bills as listed, contingent upon board approval of Pay Applications #4 and #5 for Rawhide Mechanical. Second by Craig Sorenson. AYE:  Board Members:  Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, Hillberry, and Gonzales.   NAY: none. Motion carried.
(Bryan Lee joined the meeting via telephone call at 10:02 a.m.)
Public Comments
Chairman Miller asked for public comments.  There were no public comments.
Boiler Replacement Project
The boiler replacement project has been granted both substantial and final completion by our engineer. As noted earlier, the bills list has pay application #4 and pay application #5 (final payment/retainage) listed on it. The 41 day advertisement period will expire on February 10, 2014 and final payment will be made to Rawhide Mechanical if no claims arise. The boiler software issues at the water treatment plant were ironed out as we went through recent cold spells with no problems. The average December temperature in 2012 was 28, while in December 2013, the average temperature was 15. The plant used an identical amount of natural gas both years, demonstrating the efficiency of the new boilers.
Craig Sorenson made a motion to approve Pay Application #4 and Pay Application #5 (final payment) to Rawhide Mechanical provided no claims are submitted. Second by J.R. Gonzales. AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, Hillberry, and Gonzales.  NAY: none. Motion carried.

Rate/Fee increase
There was extensive discussion regarding a Tap Equivalent Fee (TEF) increase. The Manager presented graphs depicting a $1.00 TEF increase on July 1, 2014 and a second graph with $0.25 TEF increases on July 1, 2014, 2015, 2016, and 2017. Don Richards made a motion to approve a $1.00 TEF increase going to Operations and Maintenance effective July 1, 2014 and effective July 1, 2019 (FY-2020) to reallocate another $1.00 of the TEF’s from Debt Service to Operations and Maintenance. Second by J.R. Gonzales AYE:  Board Members: Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, Hillberry, and Gonzales. NAY: none. Motion carried.
(Bryan Lee ended his phone participation in the meeting at 10:45 a.m.)
Cash Reserves Policy
The Manager presented a draft Cash Reserves Policy, one that proposes a set figure be put towards cash reserves, based on a yearly, 18 month, or two year period of necessary reserves. The draft also included the idea that any money accumulated over reserves goal be put towards debt repayment rather than a cash rebate. Don Richards made a motion to table discussion on an updated Cash Reserves Policy. Second by Jim Hillberry. AYE:  Board Members:  Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, Hillberry, and Gonzales.  NAY: none. Motion carried.
WAM-JPIC Board Nominations
Nominations are due by February 28, 2014. No nominations were made.
CPO Report
The Chief Operator gave an overview of the Monthly Production Summary report. 2013 production data for each municipality was also distributed. There was a slight increase in December production, probably due to cold weather. 
The first round of EPA testing for disinfection by-products for Stage 2 has taken place. All participating entities serving over 500 were required to sample at the same time. We expect good results from all testing. 
Our annual Microscopic Particulate Analysis (MPA) was completed to evaluate water plant filtering performance. The results were excellent. No giardia or cryptosporidium were detected.
Manager’s Report

The Manager reported that WYO-STAR interest for December was 0.2302%, up from November interest of 0.1677%. Water use figures for December are up 1.6% over the previous December but down 9.4% for the fiscal year. 
The updated Employee Benefits and Personnel Policies manual is currently being reviewed by Tracy Copenhaver, our attorney. The proposed policy will be available for review at the next board meeting.
SMP will have an article/ad in the upcoming Progress edition of the Cody Enterprise. The new website and new employee Susanne Lee will be introduced in the article. The ad associated with the Progress Edition article will also be run in the Powell Tribune and the Lovell Chronicle.
There was no other business to report.

At 11:05 a.m., Craig Sorenson made a motion that the meeting be adjourned.  Second by J.R. Gonzales. AYE:  Board Members:  Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, Hillberry, and Gonzales.  NAY: none. Motion carried. Meeting adjourned.
Attest:
Chairman

Secretary


